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Merkel cell carcinoma (MCC) is a rare
cutaneous neuroendocrine malignancy well-
known for regional and distant metastasis.
Rate of metastasis to regional lymph nodes
is reported at 23-45%. The American Joint
Committee on Cancer (AJCC) and National
Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN)
recommend sentinel lymph node biopsy for
clinically node-negative patients. Data
regarding regional in-transit metastasis of
MCC is scarce, but evidence suggests this
is uncommon.
Case:
A 69 year old male with a biopsy-proven
forehead MCC was referred to clinic. The
nodule was 4mm diameter and clinically
confined to the skin. No palpable
lymphadenopathy was identified.
Wide local excision (to periosteum) + split
thickness graft + sentinel lymph node
biopsy (intra-parotid) was performed

Massive early in-transit metastasis of Stage I Merkel cell carcinoma

Histopathology: 6mm thick MCC clear
margins, negative sentinel node
pT1N0, Stage I
MDT discussion recommended adjuvant
radiotherapy
50Gy to the tumour bed, parotid, neck, and
supra-clavicular fossa, completed within 12
weeks of surgery.

He re-presented 10 months post initial
surgery with an ipsilateral temporal region
mass (above). Biopsy confirmed this to be a
dermal deposit of MCC. PET CT showed no
distant disease. This deposit was widely
excised to bone and reconstructed with a
scalp transposition flap.

Histopathology: highly infiltrative and
pleomorphic deposit of MCC (Stage IIIB)
with clear excision margins.
Radiation-oncology deemed this to be an
out-of-field recurrence, and provided further
therapy.

This case highlights the propensity for
recurrence of MCC’s, despite low initial
pathological staging, clear resection
margins and adjuvant radiotherapy.

Literature review
Song performed a review of metastasis
patterns in 133 patients with MCC1, finding
a recurrence rate of 59%. Of 78 patients
with recurrence, 6 (8%) had in-transit
disease only. Regional lymph node
metastasis was shown to be a far more
common site for first metastatic event
(79%). A meta-analysis by Petrelli2 showed
an overall survival and local/locoregional
disease-free survival benefit in adjuvant
radiotherapy compared to surgery alone.
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